





Mission Education Committee Meeting

THE FUTURE OF MISSION
EDUCATION

Twenty-one writers, educators, and
ministers gathered in Kansas City Sep-
tember 20, 1985, for the annual Mis-
sion Education Curriculum Commit-
tee.

Divided into three areas of mission
education, the subcommittees of youth,
children, and adults met for detailed
planning of the next two years of the
curriculum. Suggestions were given for
curriculum writers, and resources, as
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WHO

CARES?

Youth Week, January 26— February 2

Challenging Nazarene youth and their leaders to the task of minis-

tering to those
happen...

in need and

"Sharing His Spirit.” To make it

YOUTH WEEK LEADER S PACKET

e Tonv Campolo’s book IDEAS FOR SOCIAL ACTION

= Cassette of musical/drama WHO CARES? premiered at the General

NYI Convention

e Three enrichment and activity 8-page booklets

YOI 77/ WEEK LEADER'S GUIDE— Providing insightsfor using Campolo's
hook and other packet resources

MINISTRY THROUGH INVOLVEMENT—Bible study, worship experience
and information related to world hunger and compassionate ministries

FUN 'N FELLOWSHIP— Unique activities and fun stufffor Youth Week

e Full-color Youth Week Poster

« 3-inoh "Who Cares?" Button

HAYD-8B

A $20.93 value for ONLY $9.95
Add 5% for handling and postage.

NAZARENE PUBLISHING HOUSE

well as topics and writers for upcoming
missionary reading books.
Participants in the meeting were—
Youth: Mr. Fred Fullerton, Youth Min-
istries, headquarters; Rev. Mark Grit-
ton, Kansas City; Mr. Randy Smith,
Denver; Rev. Alan Thompson, Kansas
City; Mrs. Lori Bowers, NWMS, head-
quarters— Children: Miss Helen Tem-
ple, Kansas City; Mrs. Lora Wooster,
Kansas City; Mr. Mark York, Chil-
dren’s Ministries, headquarters; Mrs.
Debbie Edwards, NWMS, headquar-
ters— Adult: Mrs. Betty Bowes, Prairie

Village, Kans.; Dr. Bennett Dudney,
Publications International, headquar-
ters; Miss Betty Fuhrman, Nazarene
Publishing House; Dr. Chuck Gailey,
Nazarene Theological Seminary; Mrs.
Debbie Goodwin, St. Louis; Mrs. Lor-
ene Melker, Littleton, Colo.; Miss Syl-
vette Rivera, Publications Interna-
tional, headquarters; Rev. Dale Sievers,
Nashville; Rev. John Smee, World Mis-
sion Division, headquarters; Mrs. Ev-
elyn Sutton, Whittier, Calif.; Mrs. Kay
Cubie, NWM S, headquarters; and Mrs.
Carol Gritton, NWMS, headquarters.

P & B EMPLOYEE AWARDED
ALHC DESIGNATION

Faye Allen, manager of

Group Life and Health

Insurance for Pensions

and Benefits Services

USA, has been awarded

the professional designa-

tion, Associate in Life

and Health Claims (ALHC), by the In-
ternational Claims Association.

This educational association of
many leading insurance companies
promotes a high level of professional
competence in the areas of insurance
claims administration.

In completing this program, Faye
passed detailed examinations in medi-
cal and dental terminology, and tech-



nical aspects of life and health insur-
ance claims administration. Due to
careful screening and rigorous testing
involved, less than 2,700 such awards
have been granted by the association.

Faye also holds the FLMI1 (Fellow,
Life Management Institute) and RHU
(Registered Health Underwriter) desig-
nations for continuing professional de-
velopment in the field of insurance.
She resides in Olathe, Kans., where she
is involved in the College Church of the
Nazarene. =]

Delores Sargent, daughter of the Rev.
and Mrs. Denver B. Wood, was recently
presented the E. P. Ellyson Award of
Excellence, which is the highest award
earned in Continuing Lay Training in
the Church of the Nazarene. Rev. John
Banks (1), pastor of Tuscaloosa, Ala.,
South Church, is shown presenting De-
lores with the award. She is the Con-
tinuing Lay Training director for the
church.

VIDEONET PHOTOGRAPHER
NOMINATED FOR EMMY

David Christofferson, Media Ser-
vices photographer and editor for the

David Christofferson of Nazarene Me-
dia Services holds the Emmy he re-
ceived in 1982 from the National Acad-

emy of Television Arts and Sciences.

Pastoral Ministries program, VIDEO-
NET, has been nominated for an
Emmy for his work at a television sta-
tion prior to coming to Nazarene head-
quarters. The nomination for the
award, which is the highest bestowed
for television production, was made by
the Seattle chapter of the National
Academy of Television Arts and Sci-
ences.

The feature for which he was nomi-
nated is a 30-minute documentary,
shot on location inside the crater of
Mount St. Helens in Washington State
in September 1984. Mr. Christofferson

YOU
GAN BE A

JOYFUL
TITHER

NOW!

1986 Denomination-Wide
Continuing Lay Training

and reporter Charles Johnson spent an
afternoon with U.S. Geological Survey
scientists monitoring the activity of
the crater for television station KSTW
in Tacoma, Wash. The category in
which the feature is nominated is News
Documentary Videography.
Christofferson, who won an Emmy
in 1982 for Feature Videography, came
to Media Services at Nazarene head-
quarters in February 1985 after having
served five years as a news photogra-
pher for KSTW. He is a 1978 graduate
of Northwest Nazarene College with a

B.A. in speech/communications. [}
—NN
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(Top photos) Pictured (L to r.) are Neil Hightower, president, Canadian Nazarene
College; Ron Fry, pastor, Fort Garry Church; John Luik, professor of theology and
philosophy, CNC; Mel Tucker, director of Church and Public Relations, CNC.
(Bottom photo) Shown (L tor.) are Don Kauffman, dean of student life, CNC; Clem
P. Guthro, assistant librarian, CNC; John Luik; and Mel Tucker.

LEADERS DISCUSS CNC
IMPLEMENTATION OF NEW
PASTORAL INTERNSHIP

PROGRAM

anada West District’'s leaders in
C ministerial training met Sep-
tember 14, with Canadian Nazarene
College president Neil Hightower to
discuss implementation of the new
Ministry Internship program devel-
oped by Pastoral Ministries under the
direction of Rev. Wilbur W Brannon.
They considered making the program a
part of the college curriculum and a re-
quirement for graduation for minis-
terial majors.

Present were Wilbur Brannon and
Neil Hightower; Mel Tucker, director
of Church and Public Relations, CNC;
Ron Fry, pastor of the Fort Garry
church, and chairperson of the Minis-
terial Studies Board, Canada West Dis-
trict; Douglas Cooney, pastor of Win-
nipeg EImwood Church and secretary
of the district Ministerial Studies
Board; Don Kauffman, dean of student
life, CNC; Clem Guthro, assistant li-
brarian, CNC; and John Luik, pro-
fessor of theology and religion at the
college.

Ministerial Internship has been im-
plemented on nine districts, with ex-
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perienced pastors working with new
ministers. The mentor/supervisor rela-
tionship provides a continuing educa-
tion opportunity for the younger pastor
in which he benefits from the older
pastor’'s experience. For the intern, it
forestalls frustration and increases his
level of effectiveness and productivity
in the ministry.

Another aspect of the program, ac-
cording to Rev. Brannon, is “the
growth of the supervisor as well as the
development of the intern. The super-
visor is forced to reflect on his own
ministry and why he does things the
way he does, so he can communicate
ideas and concepts for the benefit of
the intern. It is a process of growth for
both.”

The program has received strong af-
firmation from laypeople. In the aspect
of the program in which two churches
are involved, the supervisor's church
and the intern’s church, the interfacing
of the two churches provides a very dy-
namic relationship. "Each participant
is enriched and stands to gain in this
adventure,” said Brannon. ]

OUR COLLEGES AND
SEMINARIES ~ ©

Rev. Tom Shaw

MANC STUDENTS CHALLENGED
TO YOUTH IN MISSION, 1986

Rev. Tom Shaw, Fremont, Nebr.,
sponsored by Church Extension Minis-
tries, challenged Mid-America Naza-
rene College students to surrender
their time, finances, reputation, and
energy to go to needy people and show
them the love of Christ. The occasion
was the kickoff of Youth in Mission
week, September 17-19, which began
the student selection process for sum-
mer ministries. 1986.

Speaking from the text of the Good
Samaritan account in Luke, Shaw
shared experiences from his own min-
istry, planting a church in Fremont and
seeing it grow in response to caring
ministry to hurting people. He encour-
aged the students to risk reaching out
and touching the lives of the needy
when it costs them something to do it.

Church Extension Ministries trains
teams for Mission in the Cities each
summer. Nearly 150 students were in-
volved in the several summer ministries
sponsored by Youth Ministries in 1985,
and the number and variety of minis-
tries expands each year. In 1986, some
overseas programs are anticipated.

“Many kids come back with their en-
tire life focus changed,” said Dale Fal-
lon, Youth in Mission program coordi-
nator. “Some have made career changes
after participating in summer ministries,
choosing some kind of hands-on com -
passionate work, pastoral, or mission-
ary service.” [}

TWO JOIN MVNC FACULTY

President William J. Prince of
Mount Vernon Nazarene College an-
nounced that Wayne A. Yerxa is the
new assistant professor of business,
and Bernie Balikian joins the staff as
an assistant professor of physical edu-
cation and head men's basketball
coach.

Yerxa comes to the college from
Eastern Nazarene College, where he
was the manager of the ENC Bookstore



and part-time instructor in business
administration.

The 1967 graduate of Eastern Naza-
rene College earned his M.Div. from
the Nazarene Theological Seminary,
and his M.B.A. in finance and account-
ing from Suffolk University.

Prior to heading to Eastern Naza-
rene College, Yerxa pastored the Com-
munity Church of the Nazarene (1976-
79) and Bethel Church (1979-81), both
located in Quincy, Mass.

Balikian, a native of San Diego,
comes to MVNC from Point Loma
Nazarene College where he served as
assistant varsity basketball coach and
head jayvee coach for the Crusaders.

After graduating with a bachelor’s
degree in biology and physical educa-
tion from Point Loma, Balikian
coached and taught at two high
schools, St. John Bosco, Calif.,, and Los
Angeles Venice. He returned to Point
Loma in 1981. m]

NEWSHAM TO SUCCEED
SNOWBARGER AT ONC POST

Dr. Ivor G. Newsham,
chairman of the Depart-
ment of Physics at Olivet
Nazarene College, was
named October 2 to be
the next vice president
for academic affairs and

dean of the college, according to Dr.
Leslie Parrott, ONC president.

Newsham has taught at Olivet since
1972 and has been chairman of the de-
partment since 1980. He is a 1968 grad-
uate of Northwest Nazarene College,
Nampa, Idaho, and received his Ph.D.
degree in physics at Washington State
University in 1972.

Dr. Willis E. Snowbarger, vice presi-
dent for academic affairs and dean of
the college, will retire next July 1 and
begin an educational consulting ser-
vice.

Snowbarger has been teaching at Ol-
ivet since 1949 and was first named
dean of the college in 1953. Under
his academic leadership, Olivet has
achieved high academic ranking, in-
cluding full accreditation by the North
Central Association, National Council
for Accreditation of Teacher Educa-
tion, and the National League for
Nursing.

Dr. Newsham has coordinated the
Title Il program for Developing Col-
leges at Olivet, which has brought
grants of nearly $3 million over the last
four years from the federal govern-
ment.

He also directed the recent self-
study and the writing of the report to
the North Central Association of Col-
leges and Schools, which resulted in
the full accreditation of Olivet for the
next 10 years.

Dr. Newsham will begin to work with

The 1985-86 student leaders of Trevecca Nazarene College are pictured (front
row, 1 to r.): Beverli Lindsey, Darda editor; Jeff Alford, Associated Student Body
treasurer; Melinda Nabors, ASB president; Brad Poe, ASB executive vice presi-
dent; Cindy Shirley, sophomore Student Government Association representative.
Shown back row (l. to r.) are: Rob Melton, junior SGA representative; Alan Know-
les, ASB vice president of social life; Debbie Patrick, senior SGA representative;
Lori Clements, senior SGA representative; Michael Myhlhousen, senior president;
Glenda Miller, junior representative; Nathan Hyde, Trev-Echoes editor; Denise
Franklin, ASB secretary; Claude Perhealth, ASB vice president of religious life;
Cara Patterson, ASB vice president of TIA (intramurals); Becky Loar, ASB vice
president of academic affairs; Steve Perry, ASB attorney general; Joel Williams,
junior president; Scott Winchell, sophomore president; and Patrick Hemmerly,
sophomore SGA representative.

Dr. Snowbarger in the coming months lvor and his wife, Ruth, have four
and assumes full responsibility in the children: Kari, Jodi, Joel, and Meri
new fiscal year beginning July 1, 1986. Lee. O

LAYMEN'S
TAPE
CLUB

January
Selections

Side One
Bible Readings: Hebrews 11:1-10, 13— John Corrigan
Bible Study: Living the Spirit-filled Life, Ephesians 5
— W. T Purkiser
"It Was His Love'
Pause of Spiritual Refreshment— Mendel! Taylor

FOR Devotional Nuggets
YOUR Side Two
Sunday School Reflections— Gene Van Note
Encouragement “Deeper than the Stain Has Gone"

— Olivet Nazarene College Choir
The Power of the Bible— John A. Knight

®/lail today

Yes! .too, wantto be a member ofthe LAYMEN'S TAPE CLUB. Unless providentially hindered,
I commit myself to a full year's subscription and understand that unless | indicate a
cancellation in writing, my subscription will continue indefinitely. Cassette tapes are $3.98
per month, but will be billed quarterly at $11.94 plus 5% for handling and postage. All
cassettes are guaranteed.

ACCOUNT NUMBER _
SEND TO: .
ADDRESS:

HH1285 NAZARENE PUBLISHING HOUSE + Post Office Box 527, Kansas City, Missouri 64141
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Other DAILY DEVOTIONALS for 1986
for personal enrichment and holiday giving
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BESIDE STILL WATERS

By Hughes 1V Day. Devotional thoughts
touching personal needs drawn from
scores of writers. 420 pages. Cloth-
board

BA083-410-5993 $9.95

EVERY DAY WITH JESUS

By Mendell Taylor. Daily readings
around the events of Jesus’ earthly min-
istry. 256 pages. Kivar board

BA083-410-2633 $6.95

HOLINESS AND HIGH
COUNTRY

By A. F. Harper. Presents a year's study
of the deeper life. Spiritually rewarding

384 pages. Kivar board
BA083-410-2323 $6.95

EVERY DAY WITH PAUL

By Mendell Taylor. Devotional guide cen-

tered around the life and message of the
apostle Paul. 336 pages. Kivar board.
BA083-410-5292 $6.95

Prices sublect to change without notice.

Available NOW from your

Books by PAUL MARTIN popular
among teens...

GOOD MORNING, LORD

Sixty challenging chats about teenage
questions with believable answers. 64
pages. Clothboard.

BA080-105-8791 $4.95

GET UP AND GO

A worthy companion to Good Morning,
Lord, helping teens get the right start for
the day. 96 pages. Kivar.

BA083-411-0138 $1.95
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EVANGELISM MINISTRIES
AWARDS PRESENTED AT
DISTRICT ASSEMBLIES

Twenty-five evangelists of the
Church of the Nazarene received ser-
vice pins for 10 to 25 years of service,
awarded by Evangelism Ministries dur-
ing district assemblies in 1985.

Evangelists receiving bronze service
pins for 10 to 24 years of service, by
districts, were: Central Florida— Frank
Eifert, registered song evangelist, 10
years; Chicago Central—Wilmer Long,
commissioned evangelist, 16 years;
Dorothy Reed, commissioned evange-
list, 10 years; Northwest Oklahoma —
Bill Cobb, registered song evangelist,
registered evangelist, 10 years; Eastern
Kentucky— Paul Hedge, registered
evangelist, 10 years; Central Ohio—
David Myers, commissioned evangelist,
10 years; Colorado— Robert Paradis,
registered song evangelist, 10 years;
Michigan—Harold L. Smith, regis-
tered evangelist, 10 years; Southwest
Ohio—Linda Lorenzen, registered
song evangelist, 10 years; West Virginia
South—James Withrow, registered
evangelist, 10 years; Tennessee—Joyce
Hughes, commissioned evangelist, 10
years; Joplin—Michael Howard, regis-
tered evangelist, 10 years; Dallas —
Billy Grimes, commissioned evangelist,
10 years; lllinois— Walter Attig, com -
missioned evangelist, 10 years; Indian-
apolis—James Palmer, commissioned
evangelist, 10 years; Kansas— Paul
Jackson, commissioned song evange-
list, registered evangelist, 10 years;
Marie Cook, commissioned song evan-
gelist, 13 years; Northwest Indiana—
James McGuffy, registered evangelist,
10 years; Herbert Oney, registered
evangelist, 10 years; and lowa— C. Ray
Jennings, registered evangelist, 10
years.

Silver Pins for 25 to 49 years of ser-
vice were awarded to: Indianapolis —
James Crider, registered song evange-
list, 25 years; Northwest Indiana —
Darrell Dennis, commissioned song
evangelist, commissioned evangelist,
25 years; Betty Dennis, commissioned
song evangelist, 25 years; and lowa —
Charles F. Byers, commissioned evan-
gelist, 25 years.

No Gold Pins were awarded for 50
years of service. O

THE RECORD

DISTRICT ASSEMBLY
REPORTS
WESTERN LATIN AMERICAN

The 55th annual assembly of the Western Latin
American District met in Los Angeles. District Super-
intendent Raymond Z. Lopez, completing the third



year of an extended term, reported. The Western
Latin American District was then divided into two
districts, the Western Latin American District to be
confined to the state of California, the new district to
be the Southwest Latin American District. Rev. Moi-
ses Esperilla was appointed superintendent of the
latter Rev. Lopez continues as superintendent of the
Western Latin American District.

The presiding general superintendent was Dr Eu-
gene L. Stowe.

Elders Abel O. Curup and Jose Gonzalez were
elected to the Advisory Board and laymen Fidel Ve-
larde and Jorge Blanco.

Bertha Lopez was elected NWMS president;
Dwight Garcia was reelected NYI president; and Rev.
Hector Santin was reelected as chairman of the
Board of CL/SS.

MOVING MINISTERS

MARVIN E. APPLEBY from Monticello, Ky, to Sum-
mersville (Greensburg, Ky.)

KENNETH M. BROWN from Wickes, Ark., to Carl
Junction, Mo.

RONALD K. COFFIN from Rosemead, Calif., to
Loomis, Calif.

WILLIAM A DOAN to Owensboro (Ky.) Second
Street

WALLACE F DORN from Marlinton, W.Va,, to Glas-
gow, W.Va.

TERRELL D. EARNEST from Vicksburg (Miss.) First
to Guymon, Okla.

DOUGLAS W. HENDON from Summersville
(Greensburg, Ky.) to Lake City (Fla.) First

WALTER T. JEFFREY to Nitro, W.Va.

NEIL G. MORSE to associate, Plymouth, Mich.

RONALD E. RAY from Summersville, W.Va., to Mar-
linton, W.Va.

OMAR E. STOVER from Sumner, Wash., to Lewiston
(Idaho) Orchards

L. JAMES WALKER from West Bend, Wis., to Potts-
town, Pa.

ROBERT J. WECKLE from Fort Meade, Fla., to Bar-
tow, Fla.

MOVING MISSIONARIES

REV. STEPHEN and SHEILA PETTIS. Bermuda,
Temporary Furlough address: 1249 San Moritz Dr.,
San Jose, CA 95732

REV DUANE and LINDA RENSBERRY, Honduras,
Field address: Apartado 249-C, Tegucigalpa, Hon-
duras

REV THOMAS and FAYE RILEY, South Africa, Field
address: P.O. Box 14, Manzini, Swaziland

REV. MARK and KRISTEEN RYAN, Colombia, Field
address: Instituto de Lengua Espanol, Apartado
100, 2350 San Francisco de Dos Rios, San Jose,
Costa Rica

REV. JON and MARGARET SCOTT, Portugal, Field
address: The Houston House, Rua Afonso de Al-
buquerque, 15. 2745 Queluz, Portugal

MISS DOROTHY TERRY, Swaziland, Furlough ad-
dress: P.O. Box 224, McLeod, TX 75565

MISS VEORA TRESSLER, Guatemala, Field ad-
dress: Apartado 2064, Guatemala, Guatemala

REV. DAVID and MABLE WARDLAW, Swaziland,
Furlough address: c/o Glen Wardlaw, 716 Fern St.,
Nampa, ID 83651

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Annapolis, Md., First Church will celebrate its
50th anniversary February 16, 1986. All former pas-
tors, members, and friends are invited to attend or
send greetings to the church. Dr Roy E. Carnahan,
district superintendent, will speak in the morning
service. For further information, contact First Church
of the Nazarene, 1309 Bay Ridge Ave., Annapolis,
MD 21403. David W. Aaserud is the pastor.

Bethel Church of the Nazarene of rural Johnson,
Kans., will celebrate its 70th anniversary February
16, 1986. This is the date on which the church was
organized in 1916. The present pastor is W. Boomer
Rte. 2, Johnson, KS 67855. All former pastors, mem-
bers, and friends are invited to attend.

Harlingen, Tex,, First Church will observe its 50th
anniversary February 23,1986. The church planning
committee requests addresses of former pastors,

Pictured at the Joplin district assembly (I. to r.) are ordinand and wife Rev. and
Mrs. Paul Shelp; Dr. Charles H. Strickland, general superintendent; and ordinand

and wife Rev. and Mrs. Joe Williams.

members, and friends be sent to the church for
planning files. More information will be mailed. Rev.
Doug McVay and congregation welcomes all to at-
tend. For further information, contact the church at
2001 N. 7th, Harlingen, TX 78550.

Announcements should reach us three months
prior to the date of the event announced.

VITAL STATISTICS
FATHER OF DR. JERALD JOHNSON DIES

Rev. Charlie B. Johnson, 93, father of General
Superintendent Jerald D. Johnson, died in his sleep

early November 1, in Kearney, Nebr In addition to Dr.
Johnson, he is survived by his wife, Marie, of Kear-
ney; two daughters, Ardith Wolstenholm of Divide,
Colo., and Shirley Johnson of Axtell, Nebr; a brother.
Manley Johnson of Juniata, Nebr.; 7 grandchildren;
and 11 great-grandchildren.

Funeral services were conducted at the Kearney
Church of the Nazarene, November 4. Dr Dean
Wessels preached the funeral, assisted by Pastor
Jack Atteberry and District Superintendent Dwight
Neuenschwander.

Ordained in 1925, Rev. Johnson pastored in Kine-
saw, Sidney, Curtis, Alliance, York, and Kearney,

When should you
plan your will?

(choose any 4)

O After the birth of your
first grandchild.

O When one of the “old
gang” expires suddenly.

O During your pastor’s next
sermon on heaven.

O Other

Any of the above may serve to re-
mind us that time is still marching
—and today is a very good time to
prepare your will, so that your heirs
won’t be at loose ends “tomor-
row.”

Your church, too, can benefit—or
Christian education or missions.
You can put the whole world in
your will through a special bequest
to the work of Christ.

HOW TO START:Use the coupon

at right to request our free booklet,
“How to Make a Will That Works.”
There’s no obligation.

Life Income Gifts Services
Church of the Nazarene
6401 The Paseo

Kansas City, MO 64131
Attn: Robert D. Hempel

In Canada:

Church of the Nazarene
Executive Board

Box 30080, Station B
Calgary, Alberta, Canada

T2M 4N7
City .
State . - Zp .
Telephone _
Birth Date .
(Month) (Day) (Year)

Birth Date of Spouse
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Nebr. He was a resident of Kearney from 1955, retir-
ing there in 1966. Rev. and Mrs. Johnson celebrated
their 65th wedding anniversary September 15.

WIFE OF DISTRICT SUPERINTENDENT DIES
Mrs. Margaret Ardrey. wife of
Canada West district superinten-
dent, Rev Alexander Ardrey,
passed away July 26, following
heart bypass surgery on July 25.
The funeral service was con-
ducted from Calgary First Church
with over 500 attending. Over 35
pastors from Canada West Dis-
trict and their families were seated with the Ardrey
family. Dr. Eugene L. Stowe gave the address and
brought special greetings from the Board of General
Superintendents to the Ardreys. The music, fea-
turing soloist Gerry Patterson and congregational
singing, was uplifting and triumphant. It featured
some of Mrs. Ardrey s favourite hymns.

Mrs. Ardrey, 65, had gone into the hospital for tests
following General Assembly, and the medical advice
was for immediate heart bypass surgery.

Survivors, besides her husband, include four chil-
dren: Bob of Holyoke, Mass.; Ken, pastor of Kennedy
Road Church in Toronto; Don, pastor in Yuba City,
Calif.; Ruth Pridgen of Nampa, Idaho; and five grand-
children.

DEATHS

VERAMAE ALDRIDGE, 65, Oct. 14, Louisville.
Ohio. Interment: Belle Vernon, Pa. Survivors: hus-
band Rev. David J.; daughter Charlene; son David B.:
three sisters; one brother.

RUSSELL P. BRIESACKER. 73, Sept. 20. Ana-
heim, Calif. Survivors: wife Alice Marie; daughters
Phyllis Rinehammer, Sherill Weeks, Judith Sabisch;
son Russell, Jr.; 10 grandchildren: 4 great-grandchil-
dren; 2 brothers; 2 sisters.

VERNON E. KENNINGTON, 68, Sept. 20, Sumter
S.C. Survivors: daughters Sylvia Craig, Linda Graham,
Sandy Granger; sons Brady and Jerry; 15 grand-
children; his mother; and 1 sister.

FLORENCE SCHULTZ, 87, May 6, Cadillac, Mich.
Survivors: son Walter; daughters Faye McCully and
Paula McFaddin; 9 grandchildren; 20 great-grand-
children; and 3 great-great-grandchildren.

HAROLD E. THOMPSON, 75, Oct. 16, Dallas.
Survivors: wife Faye; daughter Nina Rose Cox; two
grandsons; two great-grandchildren- two brothers;
and one sister.

ELLA MAE TRESNER. 76. Oct. 12, Tampa, Fla.
Survivors: husband Rev. James L.; son J. B.; daugh-
ters Joyce Leandro, Gloria Covington, Bonnie Mod-
lin; 14 grandchildren; and 19 great-grandchildren
BIRTHS

to ROGER AND MARY (MALONE) ADAMSON.
Anaheim, Calif., a boy, Michael Lee, Aug. 27

to DAN AND VICKI (HONEA) COPP, Oakland.
Calif., a girl, Mackenzie Ann, Sept. 14

to DAN AND RUTH (EGGERS) CORBETT, Kansas
City, Mo., a girl, Elizabeth Anne, Aug 3

to CRAIG AND LYNNE (QUANSTROM)DILLMAN,
Kansas City, Mo., a girl, Melissa Lynne. Oct. 6

essing” s
PROGRAM SCHEDULE

December 22
“The Facts of Christmas”

December 29
“Promises for the Pathway”

Speaker, W. E McCumber
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WORLD VISION MAKES TELEVISION HISTORY. World Vision’s “Ethiopia:
One Year Later" made television history October 26 by becoming the first
live fund-raising telethon to originate in Africa, The 11-hour broadcast
raised an estimated $8 million in pledges for African famine relief and
development assistance, according to Dr. Ted W. Engstrom, president of
World Vision.

The telethon was cohosted by Gary Collins (“Hour Magazine”) and
Mary Ann Mobley (“Diffrent Strokes”); Art Linkletter, Carol Lawrence, and
Edwin Newman coanchored the telethon in Washington, D.C.

Special guest appearances included live and taped endorsements by
former President Gerald Ford; Vice President George Bush; Secretary of
the Treasury James Baker and his wife, Susan; Sens. Robert Dole, Orrin
Hatch, Edward Kennedy, Nancy Landon Kassebaum, and Paul Trible; and
celebrities Eddie Albert, Debby Boone, Robert Guillaume, Julie Harris,
Florence Henderson, Hal Holbrook, Hal Linden, and Patricia Neal.

The telethon was aired in 150 cities across the U.S. and generated
44,000 calls from North Americans. O

WIDESPREAD ALCOHOL USE AMONG SECONDARY SCHOOL STU-
DENTS. A major survey of alcohol use among New York State secondary
school students has been completed by Dr. Grace Barnes, a research
scientist at the New York State Research Institute on Alcoholism, in Buf-
falo. N.Y. Over 27,000 randomly selected 7th through 12th grade students
participated in the survey. The sample was designed to be representative
of the 1,542,000 secondary school students enrolled in New York's public
and private schools in 1983.

The survey showed that the vast majority of secondary school stu-
dents drink alcoholic beverages. Eighty-three percent of 7th-12th graders
in New York State have used alcohol; 92 percent of 10th-12th graders
have used alcohol. Furthermore, 13 percent of the 7th-12th grade stu-
dents are heavy drinkers. That is, they drink once a week or more often
and drink large amounts (5-12 drinks) per typical drinking occasion. Eigh-
teen percent of the males are heavy drinkers and 8 percent of the females
are so classified. Drinking and heavy drinking increases with each advanc-
ing age from 12 to 18 years old. O

CHRISTIAN GROUPS BUILD HOMES FOR NEEDY FAMILIES. Three in-
ternational Christian organizations, Habitat for Humanity, Prison Fellow-
ship, and World Vision, have joined in a program to build single-family
homes for the needy.

Four furloughed prisoners from the Federal Prison Camp in Marion,
ll, are included in the construction crews. The program provides rehabil-
itation of prisoners as well as low-cost housing for the poor.

MARINE CORPS TESTAMENT IN ITS FOURTH EDITION. It is as familiar
to many a young recruit as a helmet or a pair of Marine combat boots.
Aptly named The Good Word, the recruit is likely to carry it at all times
along with standard issue equipment. The Good News Testament, with a
cover design of simulated camouflage, which the American Bible Society
created especially for the U.S. Marine Corps, is now going into its fourth
edition.

As soon as it comes from the bindery, supplies are to be shipped to
Marine bases around the country, and every new recruit will be offered a
free copy. During this printing, the number of photos of Marine life inter-
spersed throughout the pages is being doubled, at the request of the
Chaplain's Department. With each illustration there is a Bible passage. The
picture of a Marine giving water to a young child, for example, is inspired
by Matthew 25:35, “I was hungry and you fed me, thirsty and you gave me
drink” (TEV).

ABS has supplied Scriptures for men and women in the armed forces
since 1817, one year after its founding. Since then it has given more than
55 million Scriptures to the armed forces of the U.S. and its allies. O



to DAVID AND KRIS ELDRED, Prattsburg, NY., a
boy, David Charles, Oct. 14

to STEVE AND BEVERLY (SMITH) HAWKINS,
Yankton, S.Dak., a girl, Stephanie Raye, Nov. 4

to REV. T.J. AND GWEN (TIREY) JACOB, Trenton,
Ohio, a girl, Jessica Diane, Oct. 15

to RON AND RITA (DAVIS) McKAIN, Bloomfield,
Mo., a girl, Heather Joy, Sept. 26

to KENNY AND TAMI (FREELAND) McWHIRTER,
Floyds Knobs, Ind., a girl, Nicole Danae, Oct. 19

to HAROLD AND LESLEY MITTMAN, Anaheim,
Calif., a girl, Sarah Ann, July 5

to JERRY AND DENISE (BARNETT) RISNER, St.
Peters, Mo., a girl, Tiffany Anne, Oct. 1

to RON AND LESLIE (BERGERS) SHARPE, Kan-
sas City, Mo., a girl, Stacey Lynn, Oct. 3

to REV. DONALD AND PAULA (SNELLENBER-
GER) BARD, Oregon, lll, a girl. Deborah Lynn,
Sept. 19

to ALAN AND BARBARA (MONTAGUE) TRAY-
LOR, Jacksonville, Ala., a boy, Michael Alan, Oct. 28

to JOE AND PATTI WHITE, Little Rock, Ark., agirl,
Haley Elizabeth, Oct. 25

to KEVIN AND BEVERLY (HALL) WILLIAMSON,
Warrenton, Mo., a girl, Amy Beth, Oct. 8

to DAVE AND KAREN (DAVIS) YOUNG, Anaheim,
Calif., a girl, Amanda Kristy, Sept. 28

ADOPTIONS

by HAL AND MARIETTA (WILBURN) ARNETT.
Homeworth, Ohio, a boy, Thomas Jacob, born Oct.
28, 1984, adopted Aug. 22

by RON AND CHERYL (TURNER) CARLSON,
Rockford, I, a boy Michael Jared, born, Aug. 5,
adopted Aug. 9

MARRIAGES

KAREN SLAVEN and ART ALVARADO at Ana-
heim, Calif., June 29

CHRIS KRUGLE and WAYNE NELSON at Ana-
heim, Calif., July 6

ALMA ICELA ALVARADO and LEWIS ROLANDO
Il at Anaheim, Calif., July 13

JO ANN DAVIS and FERNANDO ACUNA at Ana-
heim, Calif., July 27

MARILYN LE ANN LINKER and CRAIG RICHARD
SCHULZ at Anaheim, Calif., Aug. 3

ANGEL LOVE and BRIAN JOHNSON at Anaheim,
Calif., Aug. 10

STEPHANIE JANE EVERETT and DAVID M. AL-
VARADO, at Anaheim, Calif.,, Oct. 5

SUSAN LORRAINE RICHARDSON and JOHN
CLIFTON BRADLEY at Eldon, Mo., Oct. 12

ANNIVERSARIES
MR. AND MRS. LOWELL H. LISTENBERGER of

Greenwood, Ind., celebrated their 50th wedding an-
niversary with an open house October 5 at the
Church of the Nazarene Fellowship Centerin Camby.

Listenberger and his wife, the former Mildred Bu-
chanan, were married Oct. 5, 1935, by Rev. Fred
Bouse at the Shelbyville, Ind., First Church.

Listenberger has served as a minister on the Indi-
anapolis District for 46 years. He is associate pastor
at Southwest Church of the Nazarene in Indiana-
polis.

The couple has two children, Richard Listenberger
of Noblesville, Ind., and Nedra Sprang of Franklin,
Ind.; one foster son, Max Ingalls of Tulsa, Okla.; eight
grandchildren; and one great-grandchild.

WELBURN AND EVA BRAWLEY of Fayette, Ohio,
celebrated their 75th wedding anniversary July 24.
The Brawleys are charter members of the Fayette
church, which celebrated its 60th anniversary this
year. A reception was held in honor of the Brawleys
in the church fellowship hall.

DIRECTORIES
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Office: 6401 The Paseo, Kansas City, MO 64131.
Jerald D. Johnson, Chairman; Charles H. Strickland,
Vice-Chairman; William M. Greathouse, Secretary;
Eugene L. Stowe, John A. Knight, Raymond W. Hurn.
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We welcome questions on biblical and doctrinal matters. The

editor is not able to send replies to questions not selected for
publication. Address: ANSWER CORNER, Herald of Holiness,

6401 The Paseo, Kansas City, MO 64131.

John 8:44 says the devil was “a murderer from
the beginning.” 1 John 3:8 says, “the devil sin-
neth from the beginning.” How can the devil be
a fallen angel, originally holy, if these verses
are true?

You are taking the phrase “from the beginning”
to mean “from the beginning of the devil's exis-
tence.” This is unnecessary grammatically and
untenable theologically. God has not created evil
beings, and 1 Timothy 3:6 suggests that the devil
fell through pride. “From the beginning” in these
passages is better understood to mean from the
beginning of sin and murder in human history.
These verses look back to the fall of Adam and
Eve in the Garden of Eden, according to most ex-
egetes. If this is so—and | think it is—the devil
is identified with "the serpent” who tempted Eve
(compare Revelation 12:9; 20:2). [}

From time to time | read about further revisions
of the NIV, and other translations. If what the
translators first produced was the Word of God,
how can it need to be corrected or improved?
This seems to me another good reason to stick
to the good old KJVv.

If you prefer the KJV, by all means stick to it. It
is a choice translation. God has honored it and
time has proven its worth. It is the Word of God.
You may be interested to know that the scholars
who furnished us the KJV met the same criticism
you have made. They were charged by certain of
their “adversaries” with “altering and amending
our translation so oft.” They replied, “If we be
sons of the truth, we must consider what it
speaketh, and trample upon our own credit, yea,

and upon other men’s too, if either be any way an
hindrance to it.”

Nevertheless, despite the “altering and amending”
of their own work, they were confident that what
they produced was a good translation and the
Word of God.

Furthermore, they were convinced that other
translations, whatever their faults, were the Word
of God. They wrote, “We affirm and avow that
the very meanest [poorest] translation of the Bi-
ble in English ... containeth the word of God,
nay, is the word of God.” ]

During my 37 years as a minister, 30 of which |
have served as an elder in the Church of the
Nazarene, | have been confronted by those of
other denominations as to why our church uses
titles that are not mentioned in the Bible.

| refer to the titles of “district superintendent”
and “general superintendent.” Because these ti-
tles do not appear in holy writ and the titles of
elder, deacon, and bishop do, | have never felt |
have adequately answered the question to any-
one’s satisfaction.

I don’t think | can satisfy those who wish to ar-
gue about this matter.

Since the objector’'s concede that “elder” is a bib-
lical term, simply remind them that our district
and general superintendents are elders. The other
“titles” simply define more precisely their bound-
aries of responsibility. Some elders oversee the
work of a number of churches within a geographi-
cal area called a district. Some elders oversee all
the churches in a more general sense. All elders
who are pastors, district superintendents, and
general superintendents are “bishops” in the bib-
lical sense of “overseer.”

These titles simply designate functions that are
indeed biblical.
If we changed our nomenclature, these objectors

would simply transfer their objections to some
other subject. [}
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PERPETUAL SPIRIT OF REVIVAL

Portage, Ind., First Church is ex-
periencing a "perpetual spirit of re-
vival,” according to Pastor Hylyard Ir-
vin. For the past two years, the church
has known the Holy Spirit's working.

Several have been delivered from
drug or alcohol dependence. Five senior
adults, all past age 70, have accepted
Christ as their Savior for the first time.
Seven men on one of the church soft-
ball teams have found the Lord and are
devoting their energies to Christian
service. One young family was recon-
ciled after a long separation.

Follow-up programs designed to an-
chor the new Christians in their faith,
as well as membership classes and
Spiritual Gifts Workshops, are helping
to build a solid core of committed Naz-
arenes.

The small town of Portage is seeing
what Rev. Irvin calls “a vivacious group
of people who work hard to make their
church an exciting part of the commu-
nity.” [}

Brookhaven, Miss., Faith Church was organized on August 4 with 24 charter
members. District Superintendent Bill Lancaster brought the message for the
organizational service. Sixty-five people were present, with 24 joining the
church. Rev. Alfred Wood is pastor. The church has purchased acreage on Highway
583 in Brookhaven and a portable chapel was erected by Rev. C. B. Carleton and
members of the church. A dwelling already situated on the property was reno-
vated and dedicated as the C. B. Carleton Fellowship Hall.

PRAYER-SATURATED CHURCH
REAPS REVIVAL

A revival at the Rockton, 111,
church transformed Pastor Dan
Pierce's congregation. The meeting
was preceded by much prayer and ex-
pectation through a six-week empha-
sis.

Through the Spirit-anointed holi-
ness messages of Evangelist Rick Mc-
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Ferrin, over 80 seekers found help at
the altars. Among the teens, rebellion
was quashed, and 15 young people
made decisions for Christ. Many testi-
fied to entire sanctification.

During a healing service on Saturday
evening, a man was miraculously
healed of cancer and a woman with a
chronic heart disease was healed.

Attendance was up and giving sur-
passed any previous revival offering.
Stewardship has continued to climb.

Following revival, a lady stood, mak-
ing public restitution to members and
the congregation, and finalized her
confession by coming forward for sanc-
tification. O

THE
CHURCH SCENE

La Mirada, Calif., First Church
has formed a strong link with Guate-
mala. In October 1984, Dorothy Marsh,
NWMS president, headed a 16-mem-
ber group that built a church for the
people of Huehuetenango, in the
northwestern mountainous region of
Guatemala. This was the result of 15
months of planning and saving $17,000
for the project. The church was built in
two weeks.

Again, this past May, La Mirada
First Church got involved. They sent
52 quilts and blankets they made to
“Hagar del Nino” (Home of the Child),
a shelter for refugee children in San
Miguel, a town north of Guatemala
City. About 15 people in the La Mirada
congregation (ranging in ages from 12
to 82), worked on the project. Dale
Black, a licensed pilot who is a member
of Long Beach First Church and a
former member of La Mirada First,
flew the blankets and other supplies to
Guatemala. m|



MEMO
to church board members:

The Board of Pensions and Bene-
fits USA desires to help keep you
informed as you seek to fulfill your
responsibility in the area of pastoral
compensation, employee benefits,
relevant tax regulations, etc.

This issue offers you the oppor-
tunity to request any brochures you
desire, at no cost. Just check the ap-
propriate box(es).

All MEMOS listed are revised pe-
riodically to keep up-to-date with

The dedication service for the restored Kansas City Grace Church was held Sun-
tax law changes.

day afternoon, September 22. Dr. Raymond W. Hurn, general superintendent,

officiated. He was assisted by Dr. Milton B. Parrish, Kansas City district superin- 0 MEMO No. 1, “Housing for
tendent. Grace Church was swept by fire September 20, 1984. The educational Your Pastor: Parsonage or

unit was gutted and the sanctuary heavily damaged by smoke and water. The fire, Housing Allowance?”

set by unknown persons, originated in the pastor’s study. Restoration, completed 0O MEMO No. 2, "Church Employ-
on July 1, 1985, required the removal of the entire roof of the educational unit, as ees or Independent Con-

well as the removal of the remains of most interior walls and the demolition of
some exterior walls. Total cost of the project was $300,000. While the repair work
was taking place, the congregation was housed in a detached fellowship hall with
Sunday School classes in rented mobile space. During the morning service, a
$12,000 mortgage was burned, leaving the church facilities debt free. Rev. Rich-

tractors?”

O MEMO No. 3, “The Local
Church as Employer—What Are
the Tax Implications?”

ard P. Morris is pastor. O MEMO No. 4, “'Basic’ Pension
Plan for District-Credentialed
Laymen”

0O MEMO No. 5, “Minimizing In-
come Taxes for Church Employ-
ees”

O MEMO No. 6, "Annual Wage
statements for Church Employ-
ees”

O MEMO No. 7, “Payroll Tax Pro-
cedures for Congregations”

O MEMO No. 8, “Double Tax
Benefit for Home-Owning
Clergy Revoked by IRS”

O MEMO No. 9, “Workers' Com-

The Eastern Kentucky District Men in Missions team, photographed after a work .
pensation Laws and the Local

week with the Navajo Indian Church in Dilkon, Ariz. They planned their return by

charter bus through Kansas City to see the church headquarters and publishing Church”
house. Dr. Paul Gray was the tour leader. Dr. John May is the superintendent of the 0O MEMO No. 10, “Can Ministers
Eastern Kentucky District. Opt Out of Social Security?”

O MEMO No. 11, “Unreimbursed
Auto Expenses”

O P & B Policy Summary

O “Minister’'s Parsonage Allow-
ance and Social Security”

O Information on Group Term
Life Insurance for Church
Employees

O Information on Supplemental
Retirement Program for Church
Employees: TSA , KEOGH

,IRA

O Information on Long-term Dis-
ability Income Protection for
Church Employees

Dr. Leo C. Davis (second from r.) was joined by 161 persons at the Bedford, Ind., O Information on Accidental
Davis Memorial Church, Sunday, September 22, to celebrate his 90th birthday. Death and Dismemberment In-
Also shown is the church pastor, Rev. Claude D. Wilson, who presented him with surance for Church Employees

a Book of Memories, which includes letters from President and Mrs. Ronald
Reagan, Vice President and Mrs. George Bush, Indiana Governor Robert Orr, and
Lieutenant Governor John Mutz. Looking on are Mrs. Wilson (l.), and Mrs. Davis. Address
Dr. Davis has pastored nine churches and served from 1948-65 as superintendent

Name

of the Southwest Indiana District. After his retirement, he became an evangelist City

at the age of 71. Recently, he was appointed associate pastor of Davis Memorial State Zip-
Church. The church gave him 90 silver dollars, and Bud Lunn, manager of Naza- Clip this column and return to:
rene Publishing House, sent him a leather-bound Bible with his name embossed on Board of Pensions and Benefits USA
the cover. Dr. Davis celebrated his birthday by preaching in the morning worship 6401 The Paseo

service of his home church, which he helped organize in 1950. Kansas City, MO 64131
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The Lakeholm Church, located
adjacent to the campus of Mount Ver-
non Nazarene College, Mount Vernon,
Ohio, celebrated its 15th anniversary
Sunday, September 15. The church was
organized on September 13, 1970, with
52 charter members and currently has
a membership of 225. The church first
held services in the multipurpose
building on the campus of Mount Ver-
non Nazarene College. In 1973,
present building was erected at the cor-
ner of Martinsburg and Glen Roads.
Rev. Larry White has pastored the con-
gregation since October 1980. Former
pastors include John Nielson, Luther
Watson, Jim Cummins, and Ron Lush,

Jr.

Rev. John B. Nielson, Lakeholm’s
first pastor, brought the morning mes-
sage in the 9:30 a.m. worship service on
the anniversary Sunday. An overflow
crowd of 321 attended the morning
worship service. Special music was pro-
vided by Jan Schlosser Wise and Laura
Tappen. The evening service at 6 p.m.
was highlighted by a multimedia and
dramatic presentation of the early days
of the church, as well as special music
by “New Covenant,” an MVNC group.
A fellowship reception was held follow-

ing the evening service.

Lakeholm has recently selected an
architect for an expansion program.

Latest
Title!
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Twenty-six Christians go head-to-
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port systems.
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Available from your
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Grenada, Miss., First Church wanted to reach its city in advertising a Kids’ Crus-
ade with the Beaty Family. The church had a parade downtown August 19 to
promote the crusade. Around 200 balloons were given to children during the
parade. First Church, which averages under 100 in Sunday School, averaged 80
children during the Kids’ Crusade. There were 128 different children over the
five-day campaign. Rev. Mark Lancaster is the pastor.

August 25th was the farewell service for Rev. John and Eunice Bullock after 13
years of pastoring Great Falls, Mont., First Church. Pictured (l. to r.) are District
Superintendent and Mrs. Arnold Carlson, and Mrs. Cathy Koteskey, church board
secretary, presenting Mrs. Bullock with thirteen $100 bills from the church
board, which together with an additional love offering totaled $2,500. Rev. Bul-
lock received a silver-engraved plaque, on which was etched the newly completed
church complex, from Jim Betz, lay minister. During the 13 years, 223 have been
received by profession of faith into church membership, with 17 young men enter-
ing full-time Christian work. A gymnasium, educational building, and narthex
have been constructed for a total property evaluation of $850,000 and an indebt-
edness of $165,000.

Sunday, August 18, Portland, Oreg., First Church honored one of its distinguished
former pastors, Dr. Leslie Parrott. For seven years, under the leadership of Dr.
Parrott, First Church grew to become a major spiritual institution within the
metropolitan community of Portland. His vision for the future helped to
strengthen the congregation so that they could make the move to their new lo-
cation and facility. Now, in tribute to Dr. Parrott, the church has named the office
complex of its new structure the Parrott Administration Center in honor of a
“scholar, churchman, administrator, orator, author, a man of God, our pastor.”
Pictured (I. tor.) are Cliff Cowley, church board chairman; Dr. Leslie Parrott, now
president Olivet Nazarene College; and Rev. Gary Allen Henecke, pastor.
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CHURCH STATISTICS FOR
1985 RELEASED

General Secretary Dr. B. Edgar
Johnson has released the annual statis-
tical report for the Church of the Naza-
rene. The figures show that rate of
membership growth worldwide in-
creased 29,424 or 3.92%, while Sunday

School enrollment climbed 59,254 or
5.22% with a 2.63% gain in Sunday
School attendance. Total number of

churches reached 8,242, an increase of
175 over 1984.

Church membership gain in the
U.S.A. regions was 1.17% and was 10%
in world mission areas. Canada had a
membership loss of .67%. Accessions
by profession of faith were 51,922—a
loss of 1,583 from the previous year,
however there were 56,146 new Naza-
renes in 1985.

Nazarene membership in the United
States is 522,082 or 67% of worldwide
membership. The next highest region
was Mexico, Central America, and the
Caribbean with 114,469 Nazarenes
(14.69%).

Nazarenes gave a total of
$354,499,528 for all purposes in 1985,
an increase of 5.68%; this translates to
per capita giving of $454.94.

The number of ordained elders
reached 10,092 (an increase of 92),
while there were 3,962 licensed minis-

ters (an increase of 23). [}
— NN

Parsons, W.Va., parsonage

NAZARENE PARSONAGE
CAUGHT IN FLOOD

The parsonage of Parsons, W.Va.,
First Church was damaged beyond re-
pair in the aftermath of the November
flood that left widespread devastation
in the mid-Atlantic states. The writing
on the front of the house is to indicate
that the fire marshal has condemned
the structure. The sanctuary and class-

rooms of the church were also con-
demned.

The Parsons congregation is wor-
shiping in the church’s activity build-
ing and the parsonage family (Rev. and
Mrs. William A. Brown and children)
are staying with a member of the con-
gregation.

“We will continue to trust God for
His leadership,” says Mrs. Brown. “He
is supplying our every need!”

More than 80 homes in the Parsons
community were bulldozed due to the
damage caused by the high waters. O

— NN
SHAVER INSTALLED AS
COOPER PROFESSOR OF
EVANGELISM AT NTS
Dr. Charles “Chic”

Shaver was installed as

the Professor of Evan-

gelism in the Frank A.

and Gladys L. Cooper

Memorial Chair of Evan-

gelism at Nazarene Theo-
logical Seminary in Kansas City during
a special chapel ceremony, Tuesday,
November 19. This is the first endowed
chair at NTS in the 40-year history of
the graduate institution.

“Thank you for this privilege you
have given me in attempting to repre-
sent Christ's cause of evangelism,” said
Dr. Shaver in his message to the stu-
dents, faculty, and guests at the chapel
service. “l am especially grateful to
Frank and Gladys Cooper, who have so
been stewards under God that their
gift, with others, guarantees an es-
pecially significant place for evan-
gelism in the life of our seminary.”

Among the guests who heard the ad-
dress were Nancy Shaver, Dr. Shaver’s
wife; Mrs. Vera Harris, Dr. Shaver’'s
mother; Rev. Wilbur Brannon, director
of Pastoral Ministries; Rev. Ellis Cox
of the Wills and Annuities Office at In-
ternational Headquarters; and General
Superintendents Jerald D. Johnson
and William M. Greathouse. Dean
Chester Galloway administered the in-
duction charge. President Sanders of-
fered the induction prayer.

Dr. Shaver was inducted as the
Cooper Professor of Evangelism on the
eve of the 30th anniversary of his
Christian conversion.

“The creation of this chair signifies
the central place that Nazarene Theo-
logical Seminary believes evangelism
holds in this community and the
Church of the Nazarene,” commented
Dr. Terrell C. Sanders, Jr., NTS presi-
dent.

Dr. Shaver has taught evangelism at
NTS since 1970. He has “planted” two
churches and has served as a full-time
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evangelist in the Church of the Naza-
rene. He also serves as minister of out-
reach at Kansas City First Church. A
dedicated personal evangelist, Dr.
Shaver is a popular speaker on evan-
gelism and is the author of seven
books, including Basic Bible Studies,
which has sold more than a quarter-
million copies in 14 different lan-
guages. Most recently, Beacon Hill
Press of Kansas City has released his
audiotape series, “Lord, Teach Us to
Pray,” and shortly will release his doc-
toral dissertation as a discipleship
study, Living in the Power of the Spirit.
He received the doctor of ministry de-
gree this past spring from Fuller Theo-
logical Seminary in Pasadena and is a
summa cum laude graduate of NTS.

The Chair of Evangelism is a memo-
rial to Frank A. and Gladys L. Cooper
of Visalia, Calif., whose estate has pro-
vided for $150,000 of the endowment
fund. The Coopers were song evan-
gelists in the Church of the Nazarene
for 30 years. They successfully invested
in land and cattle.

Another $10,000 has been con-
tributed to the fund by Mrs. Cooper’s
sister, Mrs. Charlena Parker of Tipton,
Calif.

“We hope to have the chair fully
funded with about $500,000 within four
years,” added Dr. Sanders. “It is hoped
the endowment will be contributed to
by others who see the value of evan-
gelistic training for young people in-
volved in ministry.” 0

— NN
FIRST BACCALAUREATE/
COMMENCEMENT AT MEXICAN
SEMINARY

The first baccalaureate and com -
mencement at Seminario Nazareno
Mexicano, A.C., were held November
15 and 16, respectively, on the campus
in Mexico City. Eleven students (9
from Mexico, 2 from EIl Salvador) were
graduated in the commencement ser-
vice that attracted about 350.

Dr. Leslie Parrott, president of OI-
ivet Nazarene College, delivered the
baccalaureate address, while the com -
mencement message was given by Dr.
L. Guy Nees, World Mission Division
director. Dr. Raymond W. Hurn repre-
sented the International Church of the
Nazarene, and Dr. Mark R. Moore rep-
resented the Council of Education.
Drs. Hurn, Moore, and Nees were each
honored with special presidential me-
dallions by Dr. H. T. Reza, seminary
president, for their special contribu-
tions toward the establishment of the
school.

The buildings on the campus are to

be dedicated in January 1986. [}
— NN
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DENOMINATION-WIDE
CONTINUING
LAY TRAINING
STUDY

YOU GAN BE
A JOYFUL TITHER

“The eighteen reasons for tithing in Chapter 2 are well worth the price of
the entire book. Tithing is not a ‘pep pill' for the financially sluggish church,
nor a scheme to ‘catch up’ budgets. The motive is also its glory. The joy
and blessing of tithing makes us more receptive to God’s will and filled with
blessing in a thousand ways. Raymond w. hurn

General Superintendent, Church of the Nazarene

A CHALLENGE TO ALL CHRISTIANS TO
A COMPLETE STEWARDSHIP OF THE BLESSINGS OF GOD.
IT PRESENTS THE TRUTH « IT ANSWERS YOUR QUESTIONS « IT URGES YOU TO
RESPOND TO GOD’S COMMAND e« IT SHOWS YOU THE WAY
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